

CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Wednesday 22 March 2006 at The Town Council Chamber, Kendal Town Hall at 1.00 pm.

PRESENT

Mr R Bloxham – Carlisle City Council (Chair)

Mr J Askew – Allerdale Borough Council

Mr A Holliday – Copeland Borough Council

Mr D Kendal – North West Waste Forum

Mr B Metz – Eden District Council

Ms A Thomson – Barrow Borough Council

Mrs B Woof – South Lakeland District Council

Also in Attendance:-

Ms J Carrol 
– 
Copeland Borough Council

Mr L Conway
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr R G Denby
-
Allerdale Borough Council

Ms W Ferry
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Mrs S Garrett
-
Cumbria County Council (Secretary)

Mr G Harrison
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr F Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Mr C Pickering
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr R Watson
-
Government Office North West

Mr A Yates
-
Eden District Council

1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr J Richardson – Cumbria County Council (Mr R Bloxham in the Chair for the meeting).

The Chairman informed members that Mr Richard Watson had replaced Mr Stewart Donaldson as the Government Office North West representative on the Group.  He welcomed Mr Donaldson to the Partnership.

2. disclosures of interest

The Chairman explained that in future, members would be invited to declare a personal or personal and prejudicial interest in items of business on the agenda.  As most items of the business on the Partnership Board’s agenda were likely to cover matters relating to the business of individual local authorities and, therefore, constitute a personal interest for the members of those authorities, members agreed that at this, and all future meetings, it would be entered in the minutes that they had declared a personal interest in any matter on the agenda that affected their local authority.  Members would need to declare a personal and prejudicial interest when relevant and should withdraw from the meeting for that item.

Mr R Bloxham (Carlisle City Council), Mr J Askew (Allerdale Borough Council), Mr A Holliday (Copeland Borough Council), Mr B Metz (Eden District Council), Ms A Thomson (Barrow Borough Council) and Mrs B Woof (South Lakeland District Council) declared a personal interest in all items of business on the agenda that affected their respective local authorities.  

3. minutes

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on12 January 2006 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Chairman informed the Group that immediately preceding the meeting there had been a meeting of Scrutiny Panel to discuss the work of the Strategic Waste Partnership.  He thought that the meeting had been positive and that the Scrutiny Panel understood the need for funding and the important of the work in respect of waste management.  Members of the Scrutiny Panel did, however, suggest that the work of the Partnership should be publicised and promoted in a positive manner.

A member asked what had happened with regard to a logo for the Partnership and Mr Harrison explained that “Resource Cumbria” would be the phrase used.  There would be an official launch involving everyone in the Partnership in the not too distant future.  

The Chair then informed members that at the training session held on 15 February it had been agreed that Mr Metz, Mr Bloxham and Mrs Woof supported by Graham Harrison, Mike Gardiner and Lawrence Conway would represent the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership at the meeting of the Scrutiny Network on 22 March.  It was also agreed that the aforementioned would hold a pre-meeting in Kendal to prepare for the appointment with the Scrutiny Committee.  

4. waste management strategic service partner and general issues update

Mr Harrison presented a report outlining the work carried out by the County Council Steering Group since the last meeting of the Partnership.

Since submission of the Invitation to Negotiate documents the Steering Group had been reviewing the potential for Cumbria Waste Management (CWM) to provide a service outwith the main contract.  The reasons for this initiative was the apparent inability of one of the preferred bidders to take on landfill arrangements and the need for the County Council to develop economic activity.  

The Steering Group had sought legal advice on:


The Council’s power to operate a waste disposal company;

Whether it would be able to treat a local authority owned company as an “in-house” operation;


The ability of the Council to directly provide waste disposal services.

Section 47 of the Clean Neighbourhood and Environment Act 2005 (CNEA) afforded the Council flexibility on how it could deliver a waste management service and allow Cumbria Waste Management to provide waste services despite the repeal of the Environment Protection Act 1990.

One option would be for the Council to provide waste management services via a service department.  This would permit the handling of waste collected by WCAs and also WCA commercial waste arisings.  However, this option would require careful regard to Defra guidance on internalising waste management services.  Any company would have to operate independently and would be subject to competitive tendering.  

Mr Pickering stressed that it was not a case of one bidder not wanting anything to do with landfill but rather that there would be substantial charges for them doing so.  

He informed members that it was intended that the Steering Group would report to Council on 29 June 2006.

AGREED,
that

(a)
the report be noted;

(b) the recent activity undertaken by the Cumbria Steering Group be noted.

5. household watse recycling centres – update

Mr Harrison presented a report informing members of progress made on the Household Waste Recycling Centre (HWRC) action plan since the last meeting of the Partnership and requested members’ approval for the action taken since, and their support for the initiatives currently underway.

Work had commenced at Flusco at the beginning of October 2005 and would be completed by the end of the current week.  Lease completion would follow now that legal aspects of the licence had been agreed.  

The Flusco site would have enough large skips for green waste, wood, cardboard, scrap metal, soil and general waste.  Facilities for collection of batteries, paper, glass, cans, gas bottles, WEEE, TV and computer monitors, florescent tubes, textiles, CDs and DVDs, paint, oil, white goods, plastic and tetrapacks would be available and there would also be more operatives on site to assist the public.  The site would run for a short while to ensure there were no problems before an official opening took place.

A permit scheme had been introduced at Flusco and would be monitored for a few months before it was rolled out to all sites. 

A member of the partnership was concerned that £2m prudential borrowing had to be spent in 2006/07, but Mr Pickering assured the meeting that this would be allocated to the 2006/07 capital programme.  Bids for funding would be included in the budget process for future years.  

The County Council, in February 2006, had included an increase in the waste budget for 2006/07 from £3,355,000 to £5,023,000 which allowed for extra staff to be employed and for longer opening hours at sites.  

Proposals included in the submissions from the bidders were attached as an Appendix to the report.

AGREED,
that

(a)
the report be noted;

(b) proposals for the permit scheme be noted;

(c) action taken by the Steering Group since the last meeting of the Partnership be noted.

6. a review of englands waste strategy

Mr Harrison presented an executive summary of the consultation on revision of the existing waste strategy for England.  He informed members that he was attending a meeting regarding the review of England’s Waste Strategy on 6 April 2006 and he would report back to the Partnership at its next meeting.

The Chairman congratulated Cumbria for achieving a positive mention by the North West Centre of Excellence and suggested that the local press be informed.  Mr Pickering agreed that this would be included in a press release publicising the work of the Partnership.  Mr Metz suggested that it would be prudent for the Chairman to write a letter to the local press as it was often more likely that a letter would be published.  

7. waste performance and efficiency grant 2006/07 and 2007/08

Members considered a report setting out the Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant for 2006/07 and 2007/08.  

It was noted that the grant allocation for 2006/07 was £962k with £1,008k for 2007/08.  Officers had estimated that the 2006/07 grant would divert an extra 9704 tonnes of  biodegradable waste and 3508 tonnes of non-biodegradable waste from landfill sites, thus saving £1.4m in LATS penalties.  

Members’ asked that the recommendation be amended to ask for their ‘approval’ of the allocation rather than asking them to ‘note’ the allocation.

The Chairman informed the Group that, with the agreement of the Partnership it was proposed to use some of the balance from the Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant (WPEG) to fund, for at least the next two years, a post of Policy Officer to take forward Resource Cumbria.  Members sought and were given assurance that, when the Policy Officer post had been funded, the balance would be brought back to the Partnership to allocate to districts.  

In respect  the New Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy, Mr Bloxham informed members that at the meeting of the Partnership held on 15 February Mr Harrison had tabled a scoping document prepared by Entec to begin the process of re-writing the waste strategy. Mr Kendal, Mr Yates and Mr Gardiner had suggested slight amendments which were taken on board and members had agreed that funding for the exercise could come from the balance of the Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant in the first instance although they were advised that a bid to Defra's Local Authority Support Unit was being prepared to obtain grant funding.

AGREED,
that




(a)
the report be received;

(b) subject to the word “note” being changed to “approve” the recommendation be agreed;

(c) some of the balance of the WPEG be used to fund the post of Policy Officer, initially for two years

(d) re-writing the waste strategy could be funded in initially from balance of the WPE.  

8. the potential for a cumbria strategic waste partnership controlled materials marketing organisation

Mr Harrison presented a report on the Potential for a Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Controlled Materials Marketing Organisation.  The report recommended that Members note the potential to develop a local authority controlled materials marketing organisation together with the possible objectives of that organisation and, that officers explore the legal and financial implications and options for a local authority owned materials marketing organisation.

The bidders proposed treatment plant had capacity to handle 50% of municipal waste with little contingency capacity should growth in municipal waste exceed expectations.  There was no additional capacity for ‘non‑contract’ (commercial and industrial’) waste.

The report concluded that the County Council had to procure a strategic service partner and the establishment of a treatment plant for municipal waste.  There seemed to be advantages in retaining local authority control of recyclate marketing and progressing a local market development programme through a local authority controlled materials marketing organisation.  Mr Pickering assured Members that this was not a political mandate to retain Cumbria Waste Management.

AGREED,
that




(a)
the report be noted;




(b)
Members note the potential to develop a local authority controlled materials marketing organisation including possible objectives of that organisation;




(c)
officers explore the legal and financial implications and options for a local authority owned materials marketing organisation.

9. waste preventions and communication action plans update

Members considered a report summarising the progress made on the Waste Prevention and Communication Action Plans.  

Mr Harrison explained that the report referred to initiatives taken in districts regarding waste reduction.  

Members agreed that this was an interesting report and requested regular updates on progress.  

AGREED,
that




(a)
the report be received;




(b)
updates on the Waste Prevention and Communication Action Plans be presented to the Partnership on a regular basis.

10. reports from government office north west

There were no issues from Government Office North West to report to the Partnership for this meeting.

11. any other business

Mr Harrison passed round a copy of “Resource Cumbria” and a report from the Communication Working Group for Members’ information.

Members were informed that they would be contacted regarding a Workshop to discuss the Strategy but that the Workshop would not be convened on the same day as a meeting of the Partnership.

12. dates and venues for future meetings

It was noted that the next meeting of the Partnership would be held on Wednesday 19 April 2006 at 1.00 pm in Barrow.

It was agreed that a meeting, hosted by Cumbria County Council would take place on Tuesday 23 May 2006.  Mr Pickering suggested, and Members agreed, that the meeting would be held at the premises of Client Services at Dalston.

The Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance.

The meeting ended at 2.20 pm.
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